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USDA Expands Aquaculture Disaster Assistance in 
NH to Include Fish Raised for Food 

In response to catastrophic aquaculture losses due to major winter storms that hit states along 
the U.S. Gulf Coast including NH in February, the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) today announced a policy change that makes food fish and other 
aquatic species eligible for the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honey Bees and Farm-
raised Fish Program (ELAP). Previously, only farm-raised game and bait fish were eligible for 
death loss ELAP benefits. Beginning June 1, eligible aquaculture producers can request ELAP 
assistance for 2021 losses. This policy change is for the 2021 and subsequent program years. 

ELAP provides financial assistance to eligible producers of livestock, honeybees and farm-
raised fish for losses due to disease, certain adverse weather events or loss conditions, 
including blizzards and wildfires, as determined by the Secretary. 

To be eligible, losses must have occurred on or after Jan. 1, 2021. For farm-raised fish and 
other aquatic species death losses only that occurred prior to June 1, 2021, FSA is waiving 
the requirement to file a notice of loss within 30 calendar days of when the loss is 
apparent.  An aquaculture producer will still need to be able to provide contemporaneous 
records upon request to document the eligible loss event and demonstrate the beginning and 
ending inventory.   The deadline to file an application for payment for the 2021 program year 
is Jan. 31, 2022. 

Producers must provide acreage reports for the surface acres of water where their aquatic 
species are raised. Acreage reports for 2021 must be filed by Sept. 30, 2022. 
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More Information 

USDA offers a comprehensive portfolio of disaster assistance programs.  On farmers.gov, 
the Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool, Disaster-at-a-Glance fact sheet, and Farm Loan 
Discovery Tool can help producers and landowners determine all program or loan options 
available for disaster recovery assistance. For assistance with a crop insurance claim, 
producers and landowners should contact their crop insurance agent. For FSA and NRCS 
programs, they should contact their local USDA Service Center. 

  

 

USDA Extends General Signup for Conservation 
Reserve Program 
The USDA is extending the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) General Signup period, 
which had previously been announced as ending on Feb. 12, 2021. USDA will continue to 
accept offers as it takes this opportunity for the incoming Administration to evaluate ways to 
increase enrollment. Under the previous Administration, incentives and rental payment rates 
were reduced resulting in an enrollment shortfall of over 4 million acres. The program, 
administered by USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA), provides annual rental payments for 10 
to 15 years for land devoted to conservation purposes, as well as other types of payments. 
Before the General CRP Signup period ends, producers will have the opportunity to adjust or 
resubmit their offers to take advantage of planned improvements to the program. 

This signup for CRP gives producers an opportunity to enroll land for the first time or re-enroll 
land under existing contracts that will be expiring Sept. 30, 2021. All interested producers, 
including those on Indian reservations and with trust lands, are encouraged to contact their 
local USDA Service Center for more information. 

  

 

Filing CCC-941 Adjusted Gross Income (AGI) 
Certifications 
If you have experienced delays in receiving Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss 
Coverage (PLC) payments, Loan Deficiency Payments (LDPs) and Market Gains on 
Marketing Assistance Loans (MALs), it may be because you have not filed form CCC-
941, Adjusted Gross Income Certification. 

If you don’t have a valid CCC-941 on file for the applicable crop year you will not receive 
payments. All farm operator/tenants/owners who have not filed a CCC-941 and have pending 
payments should IMMEDIATELY file the form with their recording county FSA office. Farm 
operators and tenants are encouraged to ensure that their landowners have filed the form. 
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FSA can accept the CCC-941 for 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021. Unlike the past, you must have 
the CCC-941 certifying your AGI compliance before any payments can be issued. 

  

 

Update Your Records 

FSA is cleaning up our producer record database and needs your help. Please report any 
changes of address, zip code, phone number, email address or an incorrect name or business 
name on file to our office. You should also report changes in your farm operation, like the 
addition of a farm by lease or purchase. You should also report any changes to your operation 
in which you reorganize to form a Trust, LLC or other legal entity.  

FSA and NRCS program participants are required to promptly report changes in their farming 
operation to the County Committee in writing and to update their Farm Operating Plan on form 
CCC-902. 

To update your records, contact your local County USDA Service Center. 

 

FSA Implements Set-Aside Loan Provision for 
Customers Impacted by COVID-19 

Set-Aside Delays Loan Payments for Borrowers 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will broaden the use of the Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) 
loan provision, normally used in the wake of natural disasters, to allow farmers with USDA 
farm loans who are affected by COVID-19, and are determined eligible, to have their next 
payment set aside. In some cases, FSA may also set aside a second payment for farmers 
who have already had one payment set aside because of a prior designated disaster. 

FSA direct loan borrowers will receive a letter with the details of the expanded Disaster Set-
Aside authorities, which includes the possible set-aside of annual operating loans, as well as 
explanations of the additional loan servicing options that are available. To discuss or request a 
loan payment Set-Aside, borrowers should call or email the farm loan staff at their local FSA 
county office. 

The set-aside payment’s due date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or extended 
up to twelve months in the case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-aside will 
continue to accrue interest until it is repaid. This aims to improve the borrower’s cashflow in 
the current production cycle. 

FSA previously announced it was relaxing the loan-making process and adding flexibilities for 
servicing direct and guaranteed loans to provide credit to producers in need. Direct loan 
applicants and borrowers are encouraged to contact their local FSA county office to discuss 
loan making and servicing flexibilities and other needs or concerns. Customers participating in 



FSA’s guaranteed loan programs are encouraged to contact their lender. Information on these 
flexibilities, and office contact information, can be found on farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

FSA will be accepting most forms and applications by facsimile or electronic signature.  Some 
services are also available online to customers with an eAuth account, which provides access 
to the farmers.gov portal where producers can view USDA farm loan information and certain 
program applications and payments.  Customers can track payments, report completed 
practices, request conservation assistance and electronically sign documents. Customers who 
do not already have an eAuth account can enroll at farmers.gov/sign-in. 

 

Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm 
Loans that Fit Their Operation 

Farmers and ranchers can use the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on farmgers.gov to find 
information on USDA farm loans that may best fit their operations. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance 
their operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can 
help. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm 
loan staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few 
simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to 
borrow. After submitting their answers, farmers will receive information on farm loans that best 
fit their specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an 
application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, 
entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility 
requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each type of loan. These 
guides can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking 
the “Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan 
information that is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any 
modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on 
mobile devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer. 
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